Minutes of the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of Chess Scotland.

Commenced at 2.00pm 31st August 2008  at The New City Inn, Glasgow.
29 Attendees:

Trevor Davies, Jeremy Hughes, John Montgomery, John Shovlin, Ken Stewart, 

Eric Martin, George Anderson, Douglas Bryson, Craig Pritchett, Alistair Goodall,

Robert Montgomery, Alistair Maxwell, Roy Smeeton, Sam Collins, John Shaw,
Angus McDonald, Christine MacGregor, Alex McFarlane, Lara Barnes, 

Andy Howie, Jacob Aagaard, Andy McCulloch, Hamish Glen, Jacqui Thomas,

Phil Thomas, Graeme Forbes, John Dempsey, Mac McKenzie, Donald Wilson.
1. Apologies for Absence:

Jonathan Rowson, George Clarke, Ed Ferry, Jonathan Grant, Stephen Hilton, David Oswald, Peter Woods, Connor Woods, Jim Johnston, Robbie Panton, Lynsey Shovlin, Caitlin McCulloch, John Glendinning.
2. Minutes of 2007 AGM:

Matters arising: None

Proposed accepted by Alex McFarlane and Seconded by Lara Barnes

Approved by AGM: nemine contradicente (nem. con.)
      3.  Approval of Annual Directors Reports
           All Directors reports had been submitted save International Directors report  
           due to family bereavement.

           Question from floor on whether sponsors should be acknowledged more    

           prominently. This led to specific response by Craig Pritchett who cited the 
           event sponsored by The Law Society. He advised the AGM that The Law 
           Society sponsorship is currently £1000 per annum, plus trophy donated. This 

           will be reviewed by end of third year and is contingent upon media impact. He 

           was able to advise AGM that The Law society was pleased with impact for this 

           first event.

          Alex McFarlane also reported that a further £150 had been received since 

          submission date for reports from the SJCA Educational Trust to help towards 
          costs of  2008 Scottish Championship use of sensory boards, etc.

          It was stated from the floor that it appears to there is difficulty in contacting 

          Directors by email using the facility on the Chess Scotland website. After some

          discussion Douglas Bryson said he would look into it. The general point was 

          also made that a postal address might be useful. This was referred to the 

          incoming Executive Director for action.

         A question from the floor regarding the MacIsaac was answered by Andy Howie 

         who reported that it did not run this year due to lack of sufficient  interest. It was 
         agreed by AGM that fees received for this would be refunded. 

         Incoming Home Director (Adult) will organise/delegate this event for this year.

      A question from the floor was raised with regard to number of members and was 
      referred to the Membership Secretaries Report, this led to a suggestion that such 

      figures should be collated in some way within the financial report however after 

     some discussion the suggestion was not pursued

      The chair asked that approval of the Directors Reports be proposed:

      Proposer: Jacob Aagaard

      Seconded: Ken Stewart

      Approved by AGM nem con.
     Approval of Accounts:

     Proposer: Alistair Maxwell

     Seconded: John Shovlin

     Approved by AGM nem.con.

4. Election of Office Bearers
    The Chair advised that John Glendinning had withdrawn his candidacy for the post 

    of FIDE/ECU Delegate. The Chair also advised that Stephen Hilton had withdrawn 
    his candidacy for the post of Regional Director.

   An enquiry from the floor regarding Chess Scotland membership requirements for 

   proposers and seconders of candidates led to an explanation regarding the reason

   for the Life Membership status of Jonathon Rowson and Jacob Aagaard not yet 

   being processed. This status has been agreed by the International Director in lieu of 

   justifiable part-fees being waived by both Grandmasters in relation to their 

   participation in the forthcoming Olympiad. The administration of this had been 

   delayed due to personal circumstances of the International Director as stated in 

   Directors Reports. 

   The AGM was satisfied (nem.con.) that both Jonathan Rowson and Jacob Aagaard 

   were members of Chess Scotland.

   The Chair proposed, that in the absence of contested posts, and in the interest of 

   time saving, that the Elections be carried out en bloc. An objection from the floor, 

   supported by the Technical Director, led to the Chair acceding this point and the 

   nominated candidates were considered individually by the AGM. Each candidate 

   could be questioned by the AGM.

  President: Candidate Donald Wilson

                   Proposer:  Mac McKenzie

                   Seconded: Peter Woods

                   Approved by AGM nem.con.

Honorary President: Candidate Jonathan Rowson

                                 Proposer:  Donald Wilson

                                 Seconded: Alex McFarlane

                                 Approved by AGM overwhelmingly

Executive Director: Candidate  John Dempsey

                                Proposer:   Sam Collins

                                Seconded: Trevor Davies

                                Approved by AGM nem.con.

Finance Director:    Candidate  Mac McKenzie
                                Proposer:   Donald Wilson

                                Seconded:  Stephen Hilton

                                Approved by AGM nem.con.

Schools Development

Director:                  Candidate  Jacqui Thomas

                                Proposer:   Kevin.Childs

                                Seconded:  Andrew McQueen

Question:                Will the Primary Team Championships be run under the banner 
                                of Chess Scotland or SJC?

Candidates 

Response:             ‘This will be referred to the Junior Board. It is possible that both 

                               may continue’. The candidate then advised that she thinks that the 

                               Scotsman tournaments should continue to be run under the CS  

                               banner. 

                               Approved by AGM nem.con.

Home Director:      Candidate Jacob Aagaard

(Adult)                    Proposer: Peter Woods

                               Seconded: Jonathan Rowson

Statement by Candidate: That in the event of either a Regional Director being appointed or if proposal (7) is accepted in its entirety he would feel unable to stand for this post. He sympathised with the general direction of proposal 7 but did not want his hands tied by agreeing to specific figures at this stage.
The Chair then advised that the post of Regional Director whilst not in the constitution had been created some time back. He suggested that some constitutional reform was needed in various things and that recommendations in this area should be the responsibility of a sub-committee, to be set up when the Management Board meet. He asked the Executive Director to organise a Management Board meeting as quickly as possible.
Alex McFarlane (Proposer of proposal 7) indicated his concern about departing from the specific figures outlined in the proposal as he had been in negotiations with a sponsor where these figures had been used to obtain sponsorship. 

The Candidate advised the AGM that he would do nothing to jeopardise such sponsorship but he must feel free to discuss such matters with sponsors.
Alex McFarlane withdrew the second clause of Proposal 7.

                                    Approved by AGM (nem.con.)
Home Director:   Candidate Andy Howie

 (Junior)               Proposer:   Phil Thomas

                            Seconded: Jacqui Thomas

Question:           What will be the future branding of key national events?
Candidates

Response:           Ideally Joint branding, if agreed between parties.

                            Approved by AGM nem.con.
Customer
Services

Director:            Candidate  Sam Collins

                          Proposer:    Tom Donohue

                          Seconded:   Douglas Bryson

It was mooted from the floor that this was a Directorship which was not needed as the function was being adequately carried out by both the Membership Secretary and the Chief Grader. The Candidate agreed with this view! It was then pointed out by the Executive Director that this was a properly constituted post and that only a change in the Constitution could remove it. This was accepted by the AGM.
                          Approved by AGM nem.con.

International

Director:            Candidate:  Jonathon Grant

                          Proposer:   Donald Wilson

                          Seconded:  Jonathan Rowson

                          Approved by AGM nem.con.

International Junior

Director:              Candidate:  Phil Thomas

                             Proposer:    Joe Jordan

                             Seconded:  Andy McCulloch

(NOTE: In what followed, questions were not being directed through the Chair, nor were answers. The Candidate was put under far more pressure than would have been the case had normal meeting protocol been adhered too. This lack of adherence to meeting protocol had evidenced itself in different places during this AGM but in this instance it was particularly poor)
Question:            Is there a conflict of interest?
Candidates

Response:           I see no conflict. I am willing and able to give of my time to this 
                            post. Whilst I have interests in the chess world beyond this post I do 

                            not consider them to be conflicting.

(NOTE: This question was posed, by the same people, repeatedly to the Candidate in many different ways. The Question and Response given in the minutes above is the distillation of the repetition over a protracted period of time)
Question:          Will you be coaching? As your son is one of the 

                           top Juniors will this not be a conflict of interests? 

Candidates

Response:         There is no conflict. If selected for this post I will retain the right of 

                           selection of coaches, including myself.

                           Approved by AGM overwhelmingly.

Marketing/

Sponsorship 

Director:             Candidate:  Peter Woods

                            Proposer:   Andy Howie

                            Seconded:  Phil thomas  
                            Approved by AGM nem.con.
Technical Director:  Candidate  Ken Stewart
                                 Proposer:   Donald Wilson
                                 Seconded:  Stephen Hilton

                                 Approved by AGM nem.con.

FIDE/ECU

Delegate:                 Candidate  Andy Howie

                                Proposer:    Phil Thomas

                                Seconded:  Peter Woods

                                Approved by AGM nem.con.

The Chair took the opportunity to acknowledge the work of several years that had been carried out by the outgoing Directors.

Appointment of Auditor:  Candidate Karen Clark
                                          Proposer:  Donald Wilson

                                          Seconded: John Dempsey

                                 Approved by AGM nem.con.

Motions brought before AGM

1. ‘That we allow anonymity on the Chess Scotland Noticeboard’
                                   Proposer:  Andy Howie

                                   Seconded: Jim Johnston

There was some discussion on this, both for and against the motion. From the floor, one member made an allegation of a serious breach of Chess Scotland’s policy on child protection by recounting a ‘posting’ which had been made, but he would not supply the posters name. No one else at the AGM could remember seeing the posting described. The Chair and the AGM immediately took the stance that such an alleged breach, if shown to be true, would not be tolerated and could well be a matter for the civil authorities. The Board Moderator (Andy Howie) promised an immediate investigation into this, pointing out that he had the archives for all postings on the Noticeboard. 

      The motion failed on a show of hands, by a large majority.
  2.   ‘The annual affiliation fee for Junior Chess Clubs should be waived.’
                                           Proposer:  Trevor Davies
                                           Seconded: John Dempsey

After some discussion an amendment was suggested from the floor which the proposer and seconder accepted. 

The amended motion was: 

‘The annual affiliation fee for Junior Chess Clubs should be waived for this year and reviewed at the next AGM in 2009’
              The amended motion was carried on a show of hands, by an overwhelming 

              majority.

  3. Proposal 3 was amended from the floor with the insertion ‘…3 weeks prior to…

This amended motion now read:

All candidates for CS Directorships shall be required to submit a brief (as prescribed by Council) written manifesto, to be circulated 3 weeks prior to the AGM, covering 

(a) their qualifications for the post 
(b) what they see as their role 
(c) what opportunities and threats they see lying ahead (in the short term) 
(d) what significant measures of success do they wish to be judged against. 

All candidates will be  offered the opportunity, if they so wish, to speak briefly to their manifesto at the AGM, but that the time allocated to each candidate shall be strictly limited by the chair. (typically 2 minutes). 

Proposed:  Trevor Davies 
Seconded:  John Dempsey
          The amended motion was carried on a show of hands, by an overwhelming majority.
4. Motion 1 (a): 

" THAT  Council agrees the 'Association'  should become a not-for-profit incorporated body  within the terms and meaning of the  Companies Act  of 2006 and, if applicable,  the Charities and Trustee Investment (Scotland) Act of  2005" 

AND 

Motion 1 (b) 

"THAT, subject to the findings of the sub-committee, and  should Council give its approval,  application  be made to  the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR) for the registration  of the 'Association' as a corporate entity with charitable status " 

AND UPON AGREEMENT OF COUNCIL : 

Supplementary Motion  

"THAT Council agrees that  a  sub-committee be formed to examine the most appropriate type of  corporate formation with regard to the functions the Association carries out  and to report back to Council with its findings and recommendations  by, at the latest, 1 April 2009". 

Proposer:  Christopher  Hampton  
Seconder:  Stephen Hilton

Motion 4. 1 (a) was taken first:

This motion seemed to have genuine interest among the Membership but it was pointed out, (by the Chair, The Executive Director, and from the floor) that without informed recommendations to guide the AGM, the passing of such a motion could have major and far reaching implications for Chess Scotland which we were in no position to advise upon.

                    The motion failed on a show of hands, by a large majority.
Subsequent motions under 4. were deemed to have fallen automatically.

5.’That the Regional Director be accepted as a voting member of the Management Board of the Council of Chess Scotland’
                       Proposer:  Angus McDonald

                          Seconded: Christopher Hampton
                          (Motion withdrawn)

6.  ‘That only games of at least 30 mins are graded as main list (exceptions being justified by describing the extenuating circumstances.)’
                            Proposer:  Andy McCulloch
                            Seconded: Phil Thomas 

After some discussion the motion was amended to include …per player…

The motion put before the AGM now read:

‘That only games of at least 30 mins per player are graded as main list (exceptions being justified by describing the extenuating circumstances.)’
A number of proxy votes were cast and the motion carried by 25 votes to 21 votes

7. • Consideration should be given to setting up a Sensory Boards Committee to consider purchase and use, including allocation to tournaments. Cost implications. Best way to recoup costs e.g. should membership fee increase slightly or should tournament pay? 
• If a figure of circa £5000 is raised in sponsorship it should be used to offer £500 to the first 8 GMs to enter giving Scots GMs a maximum of two weeks prior notice. A figure of £10,000 used to give first 12 GMs £500 rest to be used for enhancement of event. 
• Chess Scotland use the 2009 Championship and invite potential sponsors along to the event with associated buffet. Show them what we can do and bid for their support.
                              Proposer:  Alex McFarlane

                              Seconded: Lara Barnes

The Proposer asked that  the AGM give an indication of mood by taking a vote on the first clause of this proposal. (Second Clause already withdrawn See first 2 paragraphs Page 3)
The first clause of Proposal 7 put before the AGM as indicative of its thinking was:

‘• Consideration should be given to setting up a Sensory Boards Committee to consider purchase and use, including allocation to tournaments. Cost implications. Best way to recoup costs e.g. should membership fee increase slightly or should tournament pay?’

The AGM indicated its thinking with an overwhelming vote in favour of the idea.
 Representatives for Council approved by the AGM were:

Club Representatives:

George Clarke (Stirling)

Trevor Davies (Mingavie Juniors)

……………….(Giffnock and Clarkston)

……………….(Kirkhill Primary) 

Congress Representatives: 
Wester Hailes

Glasgow Congress

Individal Members:

Alex McFarlane

At this point in the proceedings (6.15pm)  the AGM had overrun in its venue booking by 15 minutes and John Shovlin volunteered that the Fair City Complaints should be put forward at the next Council meeting on the understanding that they would be properly considered. The Chair thanked John for this.

The Chair also thanked those who had put in service with Chess Scotland and who were now stepping down. This was applauded by the membership.

End of meeting.

John Dempsey
Executive Director

Chess Scotland

Supplementary Notes
(1) A special thank you to Trevor Davies who very kindly took down the minutes.

(2) It was extremely difficult to produce coherent minutes due to the persistent lack of 

      observance of  meeting protocol. This results in questions and answers being lost, 

      and in the creation of a situation whereby ‘he who shouts loudest wins the right to 

      speak’, which cannot be a good way of conducting any  kind of business.

(3) Questions, and answers, should be addressed through the chair. If they are not then

      they may well be lost from any set of minutes produced. It is common practice to 

      await the Chairs recognition of a member before they speak. Otherwise it becomes 

      a free-for-all. 

 (4) Meetings which last as long as this AGM did are in real danger of driving people 

      away. Some members had to leave before the end. The AGM did not get through 

      all of its business due to points made in (2) and (3). 

John Dempsey

Executive Director 

